MINUTES
City Council Regular Meeting OF THE CITY OF MORENO VALLEY
December 19, 2017

CALL TO ORDER - 5:30 PM
SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS
1.
2901 : Earl Williams
2.
Presentation of a Commendation to Frank Wright
3.
Special Recognition of Police Chief Joel Ontiveros
Carolyn  Brod honored and recognized Chief Ontiveros.
MINUTES
JOINT MEETING OF THE

CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MORENO VALLEY

MORENO VALLEY COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT

CITY AS SUCCESSOR AGENCY FOR THE

COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY OF THE

CITY OF MORENO VALLEY

MORENO VALLEY HOUSING AUTHORITY

BOARD OF LIBRARY TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting – 6:00 PM

December 19, 2017

CALL TO ORDER
The Joint Meeting of the City Council of the City of Moreno Valley, Moreno Valley Community Services District, City as Successor Agency for the Community Redevelopment Agency of the City of Moreno Valley, Moreno Valley Housing Authority and the Board of Library Trustees was called to order at 6:14 p.m. by Mayor Gutierrez in the Council Chamber located at 14177 Frederick Street.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Frank Wright.
INVOCATION
Pastor Pete Perez, Purpose of Heart Ministries
ROLL CALL
	Council:
	Dr. Yxstian A. Gutierrez

Victoria Baca

Ulises Cabrera

Jeffrey J. Giba


	Mayor

Mayor Pro Tem

Council Member

Council Member




INTRODUCTIONS
	 Staff:
	Regina Flores
	Deputy City Clerk

	
	Pat Jacquez-Nares
	City Clerk

	
	Angel Migao
	Executive Assistant to Mayor and City Council

	
	Marshall Eyerman 
	Chief Financial Officer/City Treasurer

	
	Martin Koczanowicz
	City Attorney

	
	Tom DeSantis
	City Manager

	
	Mike Lee
	Economic Development Director

	
	Allen Brock
	Community Development Director

	
	David Kurylowicz
	Chief of Police

	
	Abdul Ahmad
	Fire Chief

	
	Kathleen Sanchez
	Human Resources Director

	
	Mel Alonzo
	Parks and Community Services Director

	
	Michael Wolfe
	Public Works Director/City Engineer


PUBLIC COMMENTS ON MATTERS ON THE AGENDA WILL BE TAKEN UP AS THE ITEM IS CALLED FOR BUSINESS, BETWEEN STAFF'S REPORT AND CITY COUNCIL DELIBERATION (SPEAKER SLIPS MAY BE TURNED IN UNTIL THE ITEM IS CALLED FOR BUSINESS.)
Jorge Quintero 
1. Congratulated Frank Wright on his commendation.
2. Commended the City Council for the lighting of the "M".
3. Welcomed the new Chief of Police.
4. Thanked Chief Ontiveros for his service to the City.
5. Grateful to Council Member Cabrera for visiting the high schools.
6. Asked that Council Member Cabrera review Measure M expenditures as he feels there is a lack of transparency.
Daryl Terrell 
1. Encouraged Residents to summon their spirit and defy the odds.
Tom Jerele Sr. 
1. Appreciated the Council's recognition of the 3 individuals during Special Presentations.
2. Welcomed Chief Kurylowicz, City Manager DeSantis, Public Works Director Wolfe, and Parks & Community Services Director Alonzo.
3. Praised Chief Ontiveros.
Martin Cabrera 
1. Acknowledged City Council and City Staff for the work they've done.
2. Relayed his opposition to item G.1.
Rafael Brugueras 
1. Wished everyone a Merry Christmas.
2. Sad to hear departure of City Manager Dawson.
3. Welcomed City Manager DeSantis.
4. Reminded everyone of the opening of the satellite library on December 21st.
5. Asked that the public keep the victims of the fires in their prayers.
Pete Bleckert 
1. Expressed his support for the renaming of Theodore Street.
Roy Bleckert 
1. Wished City Manager Dawson the best in her future endeavors.
2. Welcomed City Manager DeSantis.
3. Appreciative of the recognitions for Earl Williams and Frank Wright.
4. Welcomed Chief Kurylowicz.
5. Complimented Chief Ontiveros and wished him well in his retirement.
Bob Palomarez 
1. Welcomed City Manager DeSantis, Parks and Community Services Director Alonzo, and Chief Kurylowicz.
2. Lauded Chief Ontiveros and wished him well.
3. Upset with a recent Press-Enterprise article opposing item G.1.
Sammie Luna 
1. Expressed her objection to item G.1.
Louise Palomarez 
1. Commended the City Council for the work they accomplished in 2017.
2. Supports item G.1.
3. Wished Chief Ontiveros luck.
4. Excited for the upcoming year.
5. Congratulated City Manager DeSantis.
6. Wished everyone Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.
PUBLIC COMMENTS ON ANY SUBJECT NOT ON THE AGENDA UNDER THE JURISDICTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL
.
Tom Jerele Sr. 
1. Endorses item A.7.
JOINT CONSENT CALENDARS (SECTIONS A-D) 
RESULT:
APPROVED [UNANIMOUS]
MOVER:
Victoria Baca, Mayor Pro Tem
SECONDER:
Jeffrey J. Giba, Council Member

AYES:
Dr. Yxstian A. Gutierrez, Victoria Baca, Ulises Cabrera, Jeffrey J. Giba

ABSENT:
David Marquez

A.
CONSENT CALENDAR-CITY COUNCIL
A.1.
ORDINANCES - READING BY TITLE ONLY - THE MOTION TO ADOPT AN ORDINANCE LISTED ON THE CONSENT CALENDAR INCLUDES WAIVER OF FULL READING OF THE ORDINANCE. 
Recommendation: Waive reading of all Ordinances.
A.2.
City Council - Regular Meeting - Oct 17, 2017 6:00 PM 
A.3.
COUNCIL DISCRETIONARY EXPENDITURE REPORTS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2017/2018  AS OF JULY 1, 2017 THROUGH OCTOBER 31, 2017 (Report of: City Clerk)
	Recommendation:
1. Receive and file the Fiscal Year 2017/2018 Council Discretionary Expenditure Report as of July 1, 2016 through October 31, 2017.


A.4.
LIST OF PERSONNEL CHANGES (Report of: Human Resources)
	Recommendation:
1. Ratify the list of personnel changes as described.


A.5.
AUTHORIZATION TO AWARD PROJECT-RELATED SERVICES AGREEMENTS FOR PLANNING ENTITLEMENT AND PLAN CHECK SERVICES TO MULTIPLE VENDORS (Report of: Community Development)
	Recommendations:
1. Approve each Project-Related Services Agreement with Civic Solutions, Inc. and Annealta Group for Planning Entitlement and Plan Check Services.
2. Authorize the City Manager to execute each Project-Related Services Agreement with Civic Solutions, Inc. and Annealta Group, subject to the approval of the City Attorney.
3. Authorize the Chief Financial Officer to approve purchase orders to Civic Solutions, Inc. and Annealta Group up to a maximum of five years from the Agreement effective date with each firm, in accordance with approved terms of the Agreements.
4. Authorize the Chief Financial Officer to make any necessary budget adjustment appropriations related to expenditures and the equal and offsetting revenues.


A.6.
APPROVE AND EXECUTE AGREEMENT FOR THE INSTALLATION OF A MODULAR RESTROOM AND PICNIC SHELTER AT JOHN F. KENNEDY VETERANS MEMORIAL PARK (Report of: Parks & Community Services)
Council Member Cabrera requested a brief overview.
Tony Hetherman, Parks Project Coordinator, provided a summary of the improvements and funding.
Council Member Cabrera expressed his satisfaction with the source of funding.
	Recommendations:
1. Approve the Agreement for the Installation of a Modular Restroom and Picnic Shelter at John F. Kennedy Veterans Memorial Park with KASA Construction Inc.
2. Authorize the Executive Director to execute the Agreement for the Installation of a Modular Restroom and Picnic Shelter at John F. Kennedy Veterans Memorial Park with KASA Construction Inc.; and issuance of the Purchase Order for construction beginning once the Agreement has been fully executed.
3. Authorize the Executive Director to execute any subsequent related Extensions or Amendments to the Agreement, subject to the approval of the City Attorney. 
4. Authorize the Parks and Community Services Director to accept the improvements into the Community Services District’s maintained system upon acceptance of the improvements as complete.


A.7.
TELECOMMUNICATIONS LICENSE AGREEMENT WITH NEW CINGULAR WIRELESS PCS, LLC, FOR CELL TOWER AT FIRE STATION 91 (Report of: Parks & Community Services)
	Recommendation:
1. Authorize the Mayor to execute an Agreement for a new Telecommunications License Agreement with New Cingular Wireless PCS, LLC, on the property known as Fire Station 91; New Cingular Wireless PCS, LLC site number RS0058.


A.8.
APPROVAL FOR THE USE OF ASSET FORFEITURE FUNDS TO PURCHASE EQUIPMENT FOR THE POLICE DEPARTMENT TRAFFIC DIVISION (Report of: Police Department)
Council Member Cabrera asked for a condensed report.
Chief Kurlylowicz described the equipment to be purchased.
Council Member Cabrera expressed his approval of the Police Department's employment of advanced technology.
	Recommendations:
1. Authorize the police department to purchase 12 new Kustom Signals, Inc., Pro Laser IV, infrared LIDAR systems, at a cost of $32,300.64 ($29,940.00 for the LIDAR’s & shipping, plus $2,360.64 sales tax).
2. Authorize the police department to purchase 12 new Getac tablets to be used on the patrol motorcycles as a Mobile Dispatch Computer (MDC) and as an electronic ticket writer at a cost of $39,081.91 ($36,721.80 for the equipment, all related accessories and “e-waste” fees, plus $2,360.11 sales tax).
3. Authorize a budget adjustment of $71,383 to the General Fund (1010) Asset Forfeiture revenue account and the Traffic Enforcement expenditure account within the Police Department.


A.9.
AMENDMENT TO THE EXISTING CONTRACT WITH INLAND EMPIRE PROPERTY SERVICE, INC. FOR ON-SITE/OR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES FOR HAZARD ABATEMENT (Report of: Fire Department)
	Recommendation:
1. Approve an amendment to the existing contract with Inland Empire Property Service, Inc. for Hazard Abatement Services not to exceed $150,000 per year with a maximum contract of $750,000.
2. Authorize the City Manager to execute the Agreement with Inland Empire Property Service, Inc.
3. Authorize a change order in the amount of $75,000 to the purchase order for Inland Empire Property Service, Inc. for Fiscal Year 2017/2018, not to exceed a total of $150,000.
4. Authorize the City Manager to approve the annual purchase order for the remaining four years of Inland Empire Property Service, Inc. contract, not to exceed $150,000 for each year.
5. Authorize the Chief Financial Officer to appropriate an additional $75,000 as revenue and expense in the General Fund (Fund 1010) Nuisance Abatement Account for FY 2017/18 and FY 2018/19.


B.
CONSENT CALENDAR-COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT
B.1.
ORDINANCES - READING BY TITLE ONLY - THE MOTION TO ADOPT AN ORDINANCE LISTED ON THE CONSENT CALENDAR INCLUDES WAIVER OF FULL READING OF THE ORDINANCE. 
Recommendation: Waive reading of all Ordinances.
B.2.
MINUTES - REGULAR MEETING OF  (See A.2) 
Recommendation: Approve as submitted.
C.
CONSENT CALENDAR - HOUSING AUTHORITY
C.1.
ORDINANCES - READING BY TITLE ONLY - THE MOTION TO ADOPT AN ORDINANCE LISTED ON THE CONSENT CALENDAR INCLUDES WAIVER OF FULL READING OF THE ORDINANCE. 
Recommendation: Waive reading of all Ordinances.
C.2.
MINUTES - REGULAR MEETING OF  (See A.2) 
Recommendation: Approve as submitted.
D.
CONSENT CALENDAR - BOARD OF LIBRARY TRUSTEES
D.1.
ORDINANCES - READING BY TITLE ONLY - THE MOTION TO ADOPT AN ORDINANCE LISTED ON THE CONSENT CALENDAR INCLUDES WAIVER OF FULL READING OF THE ORDINANCE. 
Recommendation: Waive reading of all Ordinances.
D.2.
MINUTES - REGULAR MEETING OF  (See A.2) 
Recommendation: Approve as submitted.
E.
PUBLIC HEARINGS
E.1.
A CITYWIDE MUNICIPAL CODE (TITLE 9) AMENDMENT ADDRESSING LAND USE REGULATIONS FOR ACCESSORY DWELLING (Report of: Community Development)
Claudia Manrique-Miklusek, Associate Planner, reported on second dwelling units.
Council Member Giba expressed his familiarity with this item so that the Public would understand his position.
	Recommendations: That the City Council:
1. Certify that the proposed Municipal Code Amendment (PEN17-0115) is exempt under the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) in accordance with Section 15282(h) of the CEQA Guidelines which specifically exempts adoption of an ordinance regarding accessory dwelling units; and
2. Introduce Ordinance No. ___. An Ordinance of the City Council of the City of Moreno Valley, California, amending Title 9 of the City of Moreno Valley Municipal Code addressing Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs) to ensure compliance with new State of California laws.


RESULT:
APPROVED [3 TO 0]
MOVER:
Ulises Cabrera, Council Member
SECONDER:
Victoria Baca, Mayor Pro Tem

AYES:
Dr. Yxstian A. Gutierrez, Victoria Baca, Ulises Cabrera

ABSTAIN:
Jeffrey J. Giba

ABSENT:
David Marquez

Mayor Gutierrez opened the Public Hearing at 6:59 p.m. There being no speakers in favor or in opposition, Mayor Gutierrez closed the public hearing at 6:59 p.m. 
E.2.
PUBLIC HEARING FOR THE FIVE YEAR CONSOLIDATED PLAN FOR PROGRAM YEARS 2018/2019 - 2022/2023 AND THE ANNUAL ACTION PLAN FOR PROGRAM YEAR 2018-2019 & TO ADOPT PROGRAM YEAR 2018-2019 OBJECTIVES AND POLICIES. (Report of: Financial & Management Services)
Marshall Eyerman, Chief Financial Officer/City Treasurer, presented an overview of the Community Development Block Grant, Emergency Solutions Grant, and the Home Investment Partnership.
Council Member Giba inquired as to the rankings of the objectives.
Marshall Eyerman remarked that attachment 3 contains the priority ranking of the objectives.
Mayor Gutierrez queried whether individual meetings with the Council will be held to further discuss the grants.
Marshall Eyerman responded in the affirmative.
After the item passed Mayor Gutierrez encouraged organizations to apply for the grants.
	Recommendations: That the City Council:
1. Conduct a Public Hearing to allow for the public to comment on the needs of low-and-moderate income residents in Moreno Valley. 
2. Approve the proposed CDBG, HOME, and ESG Grant Objectives and Policies for the 2018-2019 Program Year.


RESULT:
APPROVED [UNANIMOUS]
MOVER:
Jeffrey J. Giba, Council Member
SECONDER:
Victoria Baca, Mayor Pro Tem

AYES:
Dr. Yxstian A. Gutierrez, Victoria Baca, Ulises Cabrera, Jeffrey J. Giba

ABSENT:
David Marquez

Mayor Gutierrez opened the Public Hearing at 7:05 p.m. There being no speakers in favor or in opposition, Mayor Gutierrez closed the public hearing at 7:05 p.m. 
F.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT CALENDARS FOR DISCUSSION OR SEPARATE ACTION - None
Mayor Gutierrez recessed the City Council meeting at 7:06 p.m.
Mayor Gutierrez reconvened the City Council meeting at 7:17 p.m.
G.
GENERAL BUSINESS
G.1.
RESOLUTION AMENDING AGENDA POSTING REQUIREMENTS TO MATCH STATE LAW (Report of: City Attorney)
City Attorney Koczanowicz presented a Staff Report.
	Recommendations: That the City Council:
1. Consider adoption of the Resolution amending Rules of Procedure Section 1.1.2.3 to set posting and delivery of the City Council meeting agenda at 72 hours.


RESULT:
APPROVED [3 TO 1]
MOVER:
Victoria Baca, Mayor Pro Tem
SECONDER:
Ulises Cabrera, Council Member

AYES:
Dr. Yxstian A. Gutierrez, Victoria Baca, Ulises Cabrera

NAYS:
Jeffrey J. Giba

ABSENT:
David Marquez

Tom Jerele Sr. 
Prefers a posting requirement of one week.
Rafael Brugueras 
Approved of item G.1.
Kendrick Rivas 
Preferred to have the posting requirement is extended to 14 days.
Roy Bleckert 
Suggested that the Council change the requirement to 5 to 7 days.
Louise Palomarez 
Believed the posting requirement should be between 3 to 4 days.
Leo Gonzalez 
Endorsed item G.1.
Council Member Cabrera thanked the Public for their input. He proposed that the 72 hour posting requirement be increased to 120 hours. Recommended that a link to the agenda be made available on Facebook.
Council Member Giba reminded everyone of the initial reason the posting requirement was extended to 12 days. He pointed out that the city of Riverside has a 12 day posting requirement. Because of sometimes lengthy staff reports and the fact that over 70% of the residents are commuters, he felt that a 7 or 8 day posting requirement was sufficient.
Mayor Pro Tem Baca agreed with Council Member Cabrera in that 5 days was adequate. She suggested that adjustments be made accordingly should a lengthy agenda warrant an extension or even postponement. Her concern was for effectiveness and efficiency and felt 5 days achieved both. 
Mayor Gutierrez concurred with Mayor Pro Tem Baca in that the current 12 day requirement leaves inadequate time for the Council to determine whether or not an item should be scheduled. For him the additional days are an undue burden as even the State legislators don't require advance posting. He pointed out that the lengthened posting requirement hadn't resulted in a discernible increase in attendance as far as he could tell. 
G.2.
CONSIDERATION OF AN ORDINANCE CREATING THE PARKS, COMMUNITY SERVICES AND TRAILS COMMITTEE AND DISSOLVING PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION AND RECREATIONAL TRAILS BOARD (Report of: Parks & Community Services)
Mel Alonzo, Parks and Community Services Director, reported on streamlining the advisory board structure.
Council Member Giba questioned Mel Alonzo on whether the proposal mirrors one he brought forth two years ago and whether it was met with approval by the residents.
Mel Alonzo replied in the affirmative on the similarity of the two proposals. 
Council Member Giba notified everyone that the residents opposed the proposal two years ago.
Council Member Cabrera queried regarding the number of vacancies for all boards and commissions.
Pat Jacquez-Nares, City Clerk, responded that there are approximately twelve vacancies.
Council Member Carbrera stated that in light of the vacancies he doesn't see any limit of public engagement with the integration of the two boards.
Mayor Gutierrez inquired of City Manager DeSantis about the scope of the consolidation proposal brought forward two years ago.
City Manager DeSantis confirmed that the concept two years ago was broader in scope, while the proposal currently being deliberated is more focused.
	Recommendations: That the City Council:
1. Introduce and conduct the first reading of Ordinance _____ creating the Parks, Community Services and Trails Committee.


RESULT:
APPROVED [3 TO 0]
MOVER:
Ulises Cabrera, Council Member
SECONDER:
Victoria Baca, Mayor Pro Tem

AYES:
Dr. Yxstian A. Gutierrez, Victoria Baca, Ulises Cabrera

ABSTAIN:
Jeffrey J. Giba

ABSENT:
David Marquez

Tom Jerele Sr. 
Supports item G.2.
Rafael Brugueras 
Supports item G.2.
Roy Bleckert 
Supports item G.2.
Pat Jacquez-Nares, City Clerk, clarified that the number of vacancies is twenty three.
Bill Alvarez 
Opposes item G.2.
Council Member Giba accepted Rafael Brugueras' apology. He admitted that his previous proposal may have been very broad in scale, but pointed out that the current proposal may have to be revaluated. He felt that reducing the number of boards too drastically coupled with not knowing the reasons for the vacancies merited a postponement of a decision so that Staff may gather information. 
Mayor Gutierrez thanked Mayor Pro Tem Giba for bringing the item forward. He pointed out that the proposal includes a healthy component that isn't available with any other board. He reiterated that the current proposal is nothing like the previous one in that only two boards will be consolidated.
Mayor Pro Tem Baca restated that though the two commissions will be combined, a healthy component is included as well. She asked that Eric Lewis be involved as bike lanes have been created within the City that should be utilized during events.  She remarked that the Community should be promoting a healthy lifestyle.
Council Member Cabrera agreed with Tom Jerele in that the committees need focus. He concurred with Roy Bleckert in that consolidation of other committees may be necessary. He only heard from one member of a board to protest the consolidation. He thanked the members for their service and encouraged them to continue their involvement with the City. 
H.
REPORTS
H.1.
CITY COUNCIL REPORTS ON REGIONAL ACTIVITIES 
 (Informational Oral Presentation - not for Council action)
March Joint Powers Commission (JPC) 
Mayor Gutierrez reported the following:
Tonight, I’m providing an update from the recent March Joint Powers Commission meeting held on December 13th. 
In that meeting, the Commission:
·
Modified the March JPA’s adopted truck routes to add streets within the Meridian Business Park and 
·
Received positive reports from the March JPA auditors about the JPA’s stable financial condition.
Riverside County Habitat Conservation Agency (RCHCA) 
Riverside County Transportation Commission (RCTC) 
Mayor Pro Tem Baca reported the following:
On March 20, 2017, the 91 Express Lanes opened and commenced toll collection. The usage of the facility has been more than originally projected causing operational issues. Good news for our residents that use the Express Lanes, RCTC has enlisted the help of a consultant to analyze the operations and recommend changes to improve performance. That effort will include improving traffic flow with geometric roadway or toll policy changes, conducting travel time studies, analyzing entry and exit points, and establishing potential holiday and seasonal toll schedules. Motorists should see improved conditions in the near future.
Riverside Transit Agency (RTA) 
Western Riverside Council of Governments (WRCOG) 
Mayor Gutierrez reported the following:
·
The Executive Committee has allocated $4.1 million through two rounds of BEYOND funding. This includes $167,049 for the Community Enhancement Program in Moreno Valley to fund various citywide projects enhancing a community cleanup-event, exercise equipment along the Juan Bautista De Anza Trail and a General Plan Healthy Community Element/Health Assessment. 
·
The Clean Cities Coalition recently nominated Eric Lewis, City of Moreno Valley Transportation Division Manager/City Engineer, as the Chair of the Coalition.  In partnership with the City of Moreno Valley, the Coalition is planning a Regional Transportation Summit on January 17, 2018 to be held at the Moreno Valley Conference and Recreation Center. 
·
The Executive Committee approved two TUMF agreements for the Heacock Street widening project.  This includes $611,000 for the planning/engineering phases and $311,000 for the right-of-way phase of the widening project.
Western Riverside County Regional Conservation Authority (RCA) 
Council Member Giba reported that the RCA is in recess until January.
School District/City Joint Task Force 
Mayor Pro Tem Baca reported the following:
·
Transportation reported they are working with the MVUSD for a Healthy Moreno Valley campaign.  A contest will be held amongst the students for ideas.  WRCOG funding will be used.  This is a Council approved strategic initiative.
·
THINK Together begins their annual reading contest on January 29.  
·
THINK Together has a tutoring program at 18 schools within MVUSD.
·
The Golden Bell award was awarded to the Seneca Elementary School Language Arts Program.
·
MVUSD Measure M Projects Update:  
o
Edgemont Elementary School will open on January 8.  The ribbon cutting ceremony will be held in February.
o
Moreno Valley High School gymnasium will also open on January 8.
·
VVUSD police staff will be providing THINK Together staff active-shooter training.
·
VVUSD school board approved the implementation of a school police department.  There will be 18 officers on staff.  Should be fully implemented within 18 months.
·
VVUSD raised 6,000 in cash and 1,500 toys to be donated to families in need.  If anybody knows of a non-profit organization in need of toys, contact VVUSD.
·
California State Parks (Lake Perris) held a toy drive and received 150 toys and $1,500 in cash.  
·
Lake Perris dam is anticipated to be completed in January.
·
California State Parks will be hosting two nature hikes on New Year’s Day for all levels of hikers.
·
Moreno Valley College fall enrollments were up 9% over last year.
·
Moreno Valley College will be providing holiday baskets to 250 families in need.
·
The annual Martin Luther King Jr., Scholarship Breakfast for the College is scheduled for January 12.
Southern California Association of Governments (SCAG) 
Council Member Giba reported the following:
SCAG is dark until February. In the meantime those interested can obtain a comprehensive SCAG report by reaching out to the Executive Assistant or himself. The first meeting in February will be held in the new building known as the Korean Air building. Big Data/Open Data is now over and SCAG has submitted a application for a grant for smart city design. 
H.2.
CITY MANAGER'S REPORT 
City Manager DeSantis stated that an article on the Press-Enterprise website incorrectly characterizes an outcome in the evening's Closed Session. What actually occurred, as reported by the City Attorney, was an agreed upon separation under the terms of the contract. He noted that Staff has reached out to the reporter and the editor to correct the error. 
The lighting of the M was a monumental achievement. City Manager DeSantis then acknowledged all of the Staff involved in its realization. 
At the request of a majority of the Council at a previous Council meeting, City Manager DeSantis, reported on the process for renaming a street .
H.3.
CITY ATTORNEY'S REPORT 
In order to improve efficiency, City Attorney Koczanowicz, reported that new contract templates are available for Staff. Over the last year and a half the City Attorney's office has been successful in reducing the number of illegal dispensaries from nineteen to three. He went on to wish everyone Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.
CLOSING COMMENTS AND/OR REPORTS OF THE CITY COUNCIL, COMMUNITY SERVICES DISTRICT, CITY AS SUCCESSOR AGENCY FOR THE COMMUNITY REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY, HOUSING AUTHORITY AND THE BOARD OF LIBRARY TRUSTEES.
Council Member Giba 
1. Wished everyone a joy filled Christmas and happy holidays. 
2. Excited about the lighting of the M. 
3. Thanked Commissioner Baker and former City attorney Steve Quintanilla for having spent their own money on maintaining the M in the past. 4. Clarified that his proposal two years ago was only for the dissolution of one commission and the consolidation of the others. 
5. Enumerated various functions he attended since the last Council meeting.  
6. Community Now was involved in a Helpful Honda event where 31 bicycles were donated. He and Council Member Marquez assisted in assembling and distributing the bicycles. 
7. Afterwards he attended the twenty-fourth annual Operation Holiday. 
8. Assembly Member Jose Medina hosted a reception which he attended.  
Council Member Cabrera
1. Notified everyone that he would not be available for the January second meeting.
2. Reminded everyone of the satellite library opening on December twenty-first.
3. Thanked Staff for the Homeless to Work progam.
4. Wished everyone Happy Holidays.
5. Congratulated City Manager DeSantis.
6. Welcomed Michael Wolfe, Mel Alonzo, Kathleen Sanchez, and Chief Kurylowicz.
7. Wished everyone Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.
Mayor Pro Tem Baca
1. Motioned and with the consensus of a majority of the Council directed the City Manager's office to start the process of renaming Theodore St. World Logistics Center Parkway.
2. Attended Blue Light Ceremony with Sheriff Sniff.
3. Wished everyone Merry Christmas, Happy Hanukah, and Happy Kwanza.
4. Asked everyone to not drink and drive.
5. Invited everyone to the opening of the satellite library.
6. Wished Chief Ontiveros and City Manager Dawson the best.
7. Commended City Manager DeSantis on his promotion.
Mayor Gutierrez
1. Thanked Staff for the tree lighting ceremony.
2. Congratulated the Chief Kurylowicz and Chief Ontiveros.
3. Thanked City Manager Dawson for her service.
4. Praised City Manager DeSantis on his promotion.
5. Thanked Staff for the lighting of the M.
6. Mentioned the grand opening of the new library branch.
7. Attended many winter services within the past three weeks, including the Happy Hannukah Festival of Lights event in Riverside.
8. Questioned the City Clerk on the number of signatures on the petitions that were previously submitted by students of Valley View High School. 
Pat Jacquez-Nares, City Clerk, stated there were approximately 933 signatures.
9.   Another group of students collected six hundred signatures through an online petition for a skate park.
10. Will form a committee with the students, their parents, the City Manager, and Parks Director to discuss the options for a skate park.
11. Wished the Moreno Valley residents Merry Christmas, Happy Holiday, and Happy Kwanza. 
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the City Council, Mayor Gutierrez adjourned the meeting at 8:35 p.m.
Submitted by:
 __________________________________                               
Pat Jacquez-Nares, CMC & CERA
City Clerk
Secretary, Moreno Valley Community Services District
Secretary, City as Successor Agency for the Community 
Redevelopment Agency of the City of Moreno Valley
Secretary, Moreno Valley Housing Authority
Secretary, Board of Library Trustees
Approved by:
_____________________________________                                
Dr. Yxstian Gutierrez, Mayor
President, Moreno Valley Community Services District
Chairperson, City as Successor Agency for the Community 
Redevelopment Agency of the City of Moreno Valley
Chairperson, Moreno Valley Housing Authority
Chairperson, Board of Library Trustees
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